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THE BROWN CASE 
■[We have decided to print the Edi

torial which appeared in the New  
Orleans Tribune as the leading Edi
torial in T h e  W it n e s s  this week. 
Many Church people are upset by 
the deposing of Bishop Brown. It is 
well for them to read the opinion of 
the Editor of a secular paper on this 
subject.']
»THE Bishops of the Protestant

Episcopal church, with the dig
nity and kindliness characteristic of 
Christian gentlemen, have decided 
finally against Bishop Brown in his 
appeal from two church courts for 
the right to keep his title as bishop. 
The case attracted great popular in
terest, not because it was important 
in itself, but because, even in sup
posedly loose and carefree times, 
many of us attach great import to 
the positions held by the higher au
thorities of our representative 
churches, and to the questions and 
differences that animate or divide 
them. This in itself indicates a real
ization on the part of the public of 
the importance of such offices in the 
established Christian churches, and 
of the churches themselves. It is no 
part of the duty of the lay press co 
judge disputed questions of theology 
or church discipline, especially in ad
vance of a church’s own action 
thereon.

Bishop Brown came to New Or
leans entitled to a full and fair hear
ing on whatever appeal the rules of 
the Episcopal Church provide in 
such cases. He apparently received 
it. It happens that this case pre
sents no obscure or delicate question 
of technical theology. Its essential 
outlines must appear reasonably sim
ple to the simplest-minded observer 
who has followed its development. 
The Episcopal Church, like other 
churches, is an organized partner
ship for common purposes. Like 
most other organizations, secular as 
well as religious, it imposes certain

tests for membership. These tests, 
as in all the churches, mainly concern 
matters of belief.

The beliefs which the Episcopal 
Church requires as a test for mem
bership are clearly stated. Bishop 
Brown did not accept these beliefs 
as they are interpreted by the over
whelming body o f the church, under 
rules laid down by his duly-consti
tuted colleagues therein. On the con
trary, indeed, he preached interpre
tations o f the formulas in which 
these beliefs are phrased quite for
eign to the interpretation given them 
by his brethren in the Church.

That is very clear, even to the 
most casual observer outside the 
Church. He not only preached them, 
but wrote them into books and pub
lished them under the sanction of his 
title as a bishop of the Church. This 
appears to be the*circumstance which 
caused his brother-bishops—them
selves responsible for his acts as a 
bishop —  to proceed for a separation 
from him. Their right to such a 
separation is just as clear as any
body else’s right to a separation 
from members of any other volun
tary organization with whose views 
or acts one has ceased to agree and 
for which one no longer desires to be 
responsible.

No question at all arises, in this 
aspect of the case, o f the compara
tive merits of Bishop Brown’s inter
pretation of Christian doctrine, or 
the interpretation thereof by all the 
other bishops. You might very well 
examine Bishop Brown’s doctrine 
and the Church’s doctrine, and pre
fer that o f Bishop Brown to that of 
the Church. Your preference, how
ever, if  you are logical, could give 
you no ground for maintaining 
Bishop Brown’s right to maintain a 
personal doctrine, while remaining 
an Episcopal bishop. Mr. Brown, in 
other words, ceases to be an Epis
copalian when he assumes this posi
tion.

Mr. Brown’s desire to remain an 
Episcopal bishop, under the circum
stances, is intelligible on grounds of 
sentiment, but is entirely incompre
hensible on grounds of logic. Obvi
ously he is in a church of his own—  
which is not the Episcopal Church. 
His former colleagues, equally ob
vious, are within their rights when 
they make a clear separation, to 
avoid any impression that he speaks 
with any vestige o f authority for 
them or their Church.

The painstaking kindness with 
which the Episcopal House o f Bish
ops has undertaken to make this 
clear is a very striking reflection of 
the softening effect of time upon the 
temper and temperament of all 
churches. Such a case as this would 
have been prosecuted in any church, 
not very long ago, with an excess of 
asperity which was not noted at all 
anywhere in these proceedings. And 
a little further back, whichever party 
to such a dispute was the stronger 
would have impressed its orthodoxy 
on the other party by persecutive 
methods.

The Church, in this case, has been 
at great pains to distinguish between 
Mr. Brown’s unlimited liberty of be
lief and expression, as an individual, 
on the one hand, and the limitations 
upon Bishop Brown’s beliefs and ex
pressions, as a bishop, on the other 
hand.

It was all these considerations that 
caused this newspaper to refrain, in 
advance of the present Triennial 
Convention, from any pointed or de
tailed publication calculated to 
prejudice or embarrass either side 
of a contention which we conceive to 
belong wholly to the membership of 
the Church in question. For we saw 
nowhere, at any stage, any disposi
tion to martyrize the contesting bish
op. On this score we were rather 
unfavorably impressed by steps in 
that direction that were taken by the 
bishop and his friends themselves.
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Judge Burns took much the same 

view o f the question when it was pre
sented to him.

It is good that Church and State 
are separate. It will be good that 
they remain so. It is good that men 
be allowed to seek salvation or perdi
tion in their own ways. Former 
Bishop Brown has this privilege now 
as before. He has not been limited 
in it, to the slightest degree, by his 
former colleagues in the Episcopal 
prelacy.

Churches should be militant. Their 
effort to lead men in better ways, if 
it is to be successful, necessarily 
takes a somewhat different way in 
each generation, as social conditions 
change from age to age.

The Protestant Episcopal Church, 
numerically, is one o f the smaller 
American denominations. Yet no 
thoughtful observer who has seen its 
leaders, both lay and clerical, in ses
sion in this city, can doubt that the 
American churches are rooted deeply 
in the lives and affections o f a great 
part of our people. I f there be a 
“war against the churches”— which 
some tell us and we don’t believe— 
this has not seriously threatened 
them. The case o f Bishop Brown is 
no more than an incident in the his
tory of one church. It is merely a 
rather painful detail o f the Episco
pal Convention. The form er bishop 
and the Church too, are both freer, 
for it, to pursue their differing 
courses.

The Presiding Bishop 
o f the Church

By Rev. H. P. Almon Abbott 
^ F T E R  the confirmation by the

House o f Deputies o f the action 
o f the House o f Bishops in electing 
John Gardner Murray as President 
o f the National Council and Presid
ing Bishop o f the Church, a mem
ber o f the House o f  Deputies said to 
one o f the Maryland delegation, 
“ Well, we have given you a blow 
beneath the belt,”  whereupon the 
person addressed replied, “ Not a 
blow beneath the belt, but a blow 
right over the heart.”  Such is the 
sentiment o f each and every mem
ber o f the Diocese o f Maryland, for 
the people o f the Church in Mary
land love their Bishop with a love 
unfeigned and with a devotion only 
to be appreciated and understood by 
those clergy and laity who have the 
privilege o f accounting him their 
diocesan. The recognition of the 
honor bestowed upon Bishop Mur
ray is selfishly counterbalanced by 
the recognition of the people o f the 
Church in that diocese that the 
wider responsibilities and obliga
tions o f the Presiding Bishop will 
unquestionably limit the time that
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Bishop Murray will be able to spend 
in the diocese after the first o f Jan
uary next. The gain o f the Church 
at large is the loss o f the Church in 
Maryland.

It is, therefore, with decidedly 
mingled feelings that the writer re
sponds to the request o f the man
aging editor to write a few  words 
upon the life and career o f Bishop 
Murray.

Bishop Murray was born in Lona- 
coning, Maryland, sixty-eight years 
ago. As a young man, a member of 
the Methodist Episcopal Church, he 
studied in the Seminary at Kings
ton, Pennsylvania, and later com
pleted his theological course in Drew 
Theological Seminary, Madison, New 
Jersey. On the death of his father 
he renounced, for the time being, his 
intention of entering the ministry of 
the Methodist Episcopal Church that 
he might provide for the needs of his 
widowed mother and his three broth
ers and sisters. He entered the offices 
of the Osage Coal and Mining Com
pany of Selma, Alabama, as a book
keeper. Here Mr. Murray developed 
his interests with the developing bus
iness of the concern. He retired from 
busines at the age o f thirty-five, and 
at that time was Vice-President of 
the company into whose employ he 
had entered as bookkeeper. He held, 
also, an active interest in a banking 
and brokerage business in Alabama.

The future Bishop had by this time 
become a member of the Episcopal 
Church, and, after fitting prepara
tion, he was ordained deacon in the 
Church in 1893 and was raised to the 
priesthood a year later. For some 
four years he was engaged in mis
sionary work in Alabama, with eight 
congregations under his care. He has 
successively served as rector o f the 
Church of the Advent in Birming
ham, Alabama, and as rector of the 
Church of St. Michael and All Angels, 
Baltimore, Maryland. He was twice 
elected Bishop, elections which he re
fused, before his acceptance as Bishop 
Coadjutor o f Maryland in 1909. He 
declined election to Mississippi in 
1908, and Kentucky in 1904. He be
came diocesan o f Maryland* in 1911.

Bishop Murray has been a member 
of the National Council since its or
ganization. He has served for seven 
years as first President of the Prov
ince o f Washington, bearing a lion’s 
share in the organization or creation 
o f that Province. He was president 
of the ecclesiastical court which, in 
1924, convicted the erst-while Bishop, 
William Montgomery Brown, of 
heresy.

Such, in brief, in briefest brief, is 
the career o f The Most Rev. John 
Gardner Murray, D. D., President of 
the National Council and Presiding 
Bishop of the Protestant Episcopal 
Church in the United States of Amer
ica. But, that career in the fullness

and efficiency of its usefulness could 
never have been achieved, and to this 
statement the Presiding Bishop would 
give unqualified endorsement, without 
the inspiration of the Bishop’s most 
charming and deeply beloved wife, 
Mrs. John Gardner Murray, nee Miss 
Clara Alice Hunsicker, daughter of a 
family of pioneers in Kansas, whom 
the Bishop married in Osage City, 
Kansas, almost thirty-six years ago. 
There is a saying that “ in electing a 
man to a Bishopric, one must remem
ber his w ife !”  The National Church 
has done well in elevating Mrs. Mur
ray to the position of “ First Lady of 
the Episcopal Church.”  The esteem 
in which she is held in Maryland is 
only second to that in which the 
Bishop himself is held.

Congratulations, then, from Mary
land to the General Church. We 
know our Bishop, we admire him as 
an executive beyond compare, as a 
pastor in pastorum who literally 
knows each one of his shepherds and 
sheep by their Christian name, as 
a consecrated servant o f God whose 
capacity for work is prodigiously 
amazing, and as a man with a heart 
“ as big as all outdoors.”  We love him 
with an affection that claims him as 
our personal possession, and we are 
persuaded that the sentiment of 
Maryland will prove to be but a re
flection o f the prevailing sentiment 
throughout the length and breadth of 
all the dioceses at home and abroad.

Reports from  the House 
o f Bishops

TPHE Rt. Rev. John G. Murray, the 
Bishop of Maryland, was elected 

Presiding Bishop of the Church after 
a full day of balloting.

The Bishops nominated the follow
ing Bishops for the office on Tuesday 
last: Bishop Burleson of South Da
kota, Bishop Alexander Mann of 
Pittsburgh; Bishop William C. Brown 
of Virginia, Bishop G. D. Perry of 
Rhode Island, Bishop Thomas F. Gail- 
or o f Tennessee, Bishop E. L. Parsons 
of California, Bishop Charles H. 
Brent o f Western New York, and 
Bishop Murray. The House of Bish
ops met in secret on Wednesday to 
elect the man to be the first elected 
Presiding Bishop;a task which com
bines the duties formerly held by j 
Bishop Talbot, who has served as 
Presiding Bishop because of his se
niority, and Bishop Gailor, who has 
served as President of the National 
Council during the last six years. 
Bishop Gailor and Bishop Brent 
were dcidedly the pre-election favor
ites, but it was pretty generally un
derstood among the delegates that 
their strength was so divided that a 
deadlock was likely. On the first few 
ballots these two ran far ahead of
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the other Bishops. The balloting con
tinued throughout the day without 
speeches of any sort. Bishop Gailor, 
however, did let it be known, after 
several ballots had been taken, that 
he would be made very happy if mem
bers of the House ceased voting for 
him. He continued to receive votes 
until the end, but when it did become 
obvious that neither Brent nor Gailor 
could be elected, the votes began to 
scatter. As the balloting continued, 
and without any electioneering what
ever, Bishop Murray picked up votes 
until he receiveed the necessary ma
jority on the fourteenth ballot.

PRAYER BOOK
A large part o f the time o f the 

House of Bishops last week was 
given to a discussion o f the proposed 
Prayer Book changes. Many changes 
were passed, the House for  the most 
part following the recommendations 
of the commission.

NO SALARY INCREASE
The House of Bishops refused the 

recommendation of the House o f 
Deputies that the salary of the Pre
siding Bishop be raised from $15,000 
to $18,000 a year. It is to remain 
at $15,000, with an allowance of 
$5,000 for a house, and traveling ex
penses.

THE BUDGET
The early part o f the week was 

given over to a consideration o f the 
budget of the National Council, the 
Convention meeting in joint session. 
The head of each department o f the 
Council submitted a report— listened 
to by very few o f the delegates who, 
having previously read the reports 
in literature sent out from the Na
tional Headquarters, preferred to 
watch the score board o f the world 
series outside. The proposed budget 
is now $8,900,000 rather than $4,- 
500,000, the reduction being due to 
the wiping out o f the debt, ex
plained elsewhere in this paper by 
Dr. Wilson, and to the large offer
ing made by the Woman’s Auxiliary. 
At these joint sessions every organi
zation of the Church which has 
been subsidized by the National 
treasury was on hand to explain the 
great value of their work and to 
urge‘ the continuing o f the subsidy. 
The unanimous opinion o f those 
gathered in New Orleans is that the 
budget as proposed by Mr. Franklin 
will be passed. The money will be 
expended annually as follows:

Department of missions and 
church extension domestic; thirty- 
six dioceses, $264,686; fifteen mis
sionary districts, $677,112; foreign- 
born Americans (field work), $3850.

Extra continental domestic; Alas
ka, $78,630; Honolulu, $38,670; 
Philippines, $132,305.

Foreign: China— Shanghai, $254,- 
573; Hankow $229,855; Anking, 
$108,653; extra cost o f China ex-
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change, $65,000.
Japan— North Tokio and Tohoku, 

$287,025; Kioto, $132,134; Tokio, 
$4000; Osaka $2000; St. Paul’s uni
versity,-Tokio, $50,000.

Liberia— $191,255.
Latin America— Brazil, $60,440; 

Cuba, $71,014; Mexico, $50,027; 
Haiti, $34,350; Dominican republic, 
$15,230; Porto Rico, $76,991; Pana
ma canal zone, $20,075.

BALANCE FOR COUNCIL
The balance, $2,776,225, is forth© 

upkeep and overhead of the nation
al council.

This again is distributed as fo l
lows:

General administration, $47,000; 
department o f missions and church 
extension— Office, $60,232; office, 
foreign-born Americans, $52,960; 
pensions, $53,345; pension fund 
premiums, $70,000; miscellaneo us 
items (outfits, travel, medjcal exr 
penses, emergencies, etc.) $197,750; 
department o f religious education, 
$64,487; department of Christian so
cial service, $28,944; department of 
finance, $40,715; purchasing and 
shipping division, $8275; mainten
ance o f church missions house, $27,- 
808; department of publicity, $104,- 
212; field department, $118,922; 
women’s auxiliary, $47,350.

Miscellaneous accounts (telegrams 
and cables, telephones, printing, ad
vertising, postage, equipment, insur
ance, book store, library, etc.), 
$104,620; co-operating agencies—  
American Church Institute for  Ne
groes, $160,000; Brotherhood o f St. 
Andrew, $35,000; Girls’ Friendly 
Society, $35,000; Seamen’s Church 
Institute o f America, $25,125; 
Church Periodical Club, $11,500, 
Church Mission o f Help, $13,000; 
the Army and Navy Commission, 
$ 11,000.

FEDERAL COUNCIL TURNED 
DOWN

The question as to whether or not 
the Episcopal Church should become 
a member o f the Federal Council o f 
Churches came up for discussion and 
vote on Friday. The commission, 
headed by Bishop Brent, recom
mended that the Church become a 
constituent member, and Bishop 
Brent made an eloquent plea fo r  it. 
However, the opposition was too 
strong, and the resolution was de
feated by a close vote.

FAITH AND ORDER
The House voted the continuation 

o f the commission o f Faith and Or
der, and voted a budget allowance 
o f $25,000 annually.

VAVANCY
The House o f Bishops adopted an 

amendment to the constitution of 
the Church providing for the election 
o f a Presiding Bishop if a vacancy 
occurs more than three months
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prior to the regular meeting o f the 
House.

A  CABINET
Bishop Lawrence o f Massachu

setts has suggested that a cabinet 
similar to the cabinet o f the nation, 
and consisting o f the chairmen of 
the more important commissions, be 
established. No action has been 
taken.

Reports from  the House 
o f Deputies

^JNDOUBTEDLY the most import
ant matter to come before the 

House o f Deputies last week was the 
proposal made by the Rev. Frank 
Nelson o f Christ Church, Cincinnati, 
that an expression o f personal devo
tion to Jesus Christ be substituted 
for  a  ̂confession o f belief in the 
creed in the office o f baptism. A fter 
being debated briskly, with the 
group in the Church known as mod
ernists ̂  supporting Dr. Nelson, the 
resolution was overwhelmingly de
feated.

The House is backing up the com
mission’s report on the matter o f 
Prayer Book Revision. In fact all 
o f the committees and commissions 
are receiving the support o f the 
House o f Deputies, the feeling being 
that a body the size of the House o f 
Deputies cannot improve on the 
work done by the commissions who 
have given time to the study o f the 
problems.

FEWER DEPUTIES 
A  move to reduce the size o f the 

House o f Deputies by decreasing the 
number o f delegates from each dio
cese has been made, but since the 
committee on canons has reported 
unfavorably, it is not likely that any 
change wall be made.

STUDY THE MINISTRY 
A  resolution was adopted to estab

lish a commission to study the 
vocation, education and distribution 
o f the ministry.

TRUST FUNDS
Dr. Atwater has presented a res

olution that the Pension Fund act 
as trustees o f trust funds in parishes 
and Church institutions. It has been 
referred to the committee on the 
Pension Fund.

SPEAKERS BUREAU 
It has been proposed that a speak

ers’ bureau be established by the 
Council to train and supply mission- 
ers.

CLERGY NEEDED 
The committee on vacancy and 

supply reported that more clergy
men are needed, and that every e f
fort should be made to raise the in
tellectual standards.

PEACE COURT
The House endorsed the perma-
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nent court o f international justice. 
The resolution was presented by Mr. 
George Wickersham o f New York.

NO TAX
The committee on canons report

ed unfavorably on the canon pro
posed by Mr. Zazriskie o f New York 
which provided for an assessment o f 
10c per communicant per week for 
the General Church work.

HEALING
Christian healing as a revived 

practice in Church work has been 
recommended to the Convention by 
the commission on the subject. The 
general recommendation o f the com
mission was that science and medi
cine should be correlated with reli
gion to make sick people physically, 
mentally and morally whole.

INDUSTRIAL MATTERS 
Resolutions on Industrial and In

ternational Peace similar to those 
passed at the Portland Convention 
have been introduced, with every in
dication that they will be passed.

NO ADDED SAINTS 
The high Church group within the 

Church introduced resolutions on 
Friday which would place fifty-four 
additional saints on the calendar. It 
was vigorously opposed by Mr. 
Wickersham o f New York who said 
most o f them were mythical. The 
resolution was defeated.

Wiping Out the Debt
Rev. Frank E. Wilson 

JpRIDAY morning after the open
ing o f General Convention there 

was a deficit in the national treasury 
o f $1,400,000. Friday evening there 
was no deficit remaining. It has been 
wiped out in an enthusiastic response 
to the financial report of Lewis B. 
Franklin, treasurer o f the National 
Council.

With that clarity and directness 
which is always characteristic o f his 
statements, Mr. Franklin explained 
how the National Council, created in 
1919, had inherited the bulk of this 
deficit. Most of it was due to extra
ordinary expenses devolving upon the 
old Board of Missions during the 
War, together with the initial cost of 
the Nation-Wide Campaign. Since 
that time some years have shown a 
surplus of receipts and others a de
ficit. Mr. Franklin expressed his 
conviction that these later deficits 
could have been handled i f  it had not 
been for the initial burden brought 
on by war conditions.

Thereupon the patriotic spirit, 
which had animated the whole coun
try while the war was on, broke forth 
again to clean up this left-over of 
war obligations. The Bishop o f New 
York started it off by pledging the 
Diocese o f New York to raise $250,- 
000 against the deficit. Samuel
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Mather, of Ohio, quietly stepped to 
the platform announce that he would 
be personally responsible for $100,- 
000 from the Diocese of Ohio. After 
that you couldn’t stop them. The 
various deputations got their heads 
together in consultation on their re
spective amounts of the total sum 
and sent their representatives to the 
platform to express their sentiments. 
Time came for  the 1 o’clock adjourn
ment and an opportunity for the en
thusiasm to subside.

But during the luncheon hour the 
deputies crystallized their determin
ation that deficits should be excom
municated from the life of the 
Church. When the Convention reas
sembled a line o f men streamed to 
the platform to speak for their sev
eral dioceses. About 4 o’clock there 
was a pause and someone called upon 
Mr. Franklin to tell how fa r  down 
the deficit had been pounded. Mr. 
Franklin proceeded to check back the 
amounts to the dioceses and then an
nounced a sum total o f obligations 
accepted to the amount of $1,401,000. 
With one accord the Convention was 
on its feet singing the Doxology.

The Missionary Bishop of Haiti 
explained that he alone represented 
that little island but that he had in
structed the treasurer to withhold 
one-tenth of his salary as a guaran
tee o f their share of the amount. A 
layman hurried to a telephone to call 
his home bank, fifteen hundred miles 
away, for a certified check o f three 
thousand dollars as the share of his 
diocese. Another bishop announced 
that he already had a check in his 
pocket for $100 toward his diocesan 
portion and still another bishop told 
how a lady in the lobby had instruct
ed him to call on her for the first 
five hundred dollars from his diocese, 
while another said that ten laymen 
present from his docese had person
ally assumed five hundred dollars 
each toward their diocesan share. 
You could fairly hear the deficit 
gasping its way to extinction.

During the obsequies the question 
was raised as to whether there could 
be any assurance that another deficit 
would not arise, Phoenix-like, out of 
the ashes of the one now being laid 
away. Mr. Franklin promptly re
sponded that he would call upon the 
National Council to adjust its budget 
annually to the amount of receipts 
pledged from the Church at the be
ginning o f each year. Later a reso
lution to that effect was introduced 
into the House of Deputies.

So the deficit dies and the Church 
again becomes solvent. The reserve 
fund will be reimbursed the $750,000 
taken from its treasury and the banks 
will be repaid their loans. For the 
Church, the W ar is over and we can 
face the future with no financial 
enemy at our backs.

October 22, 1925 

Take an Inventory
Rev. George Parkin Atwater

A S I write this report, I am sitting 
at the press table in the House 

of Deputies. It is a joint session, and 
all the Bishops are here, except those 
who are detained on committees.

Mr. Franklin has just made his re
port on the National Budget. He pre
sented it in an admirable manner, 
and with great effectiveness.

The discussion o f the various sec
tions has begun.

As I listen to the explanations, ap
peals, exhortations, and glowing de
terminations, I am amazed and 
stunned by the lack of attention to 
one o f the most important considera
tions in the whole subject of the Na
tional Budget. To me it is incredible 
that a group o f business men in one 
Convention should ignore the most 
vital point of our whole problem.

That vital consideration may be 
summed up in one word and that 
word is INVENTORY.

I f  a corporation should try to take 
an annual account o f its affairs with
out the item of inventory, no firm of 
auditors in the country would certify 
its report.

Yet we blithely and cheerfully make 
reports and authorize the expenditure 
of money, without the slightest ap
parent attention to the question of 
inventory.

The question is this: “ To what ex
tent has the Church progressed with 
the huge sums of money expended in 
the last three years?”

In three years we have raised and 
spent the sum o f more than one hun
dred million dollars for the work of 
the Church.

Has the growth in members, useful 
structures, and in actual usefulness, 
shown a reasonably fair return in 
three years for the expenditure of 
one hundred million dollars? Have 
we taken an inventory to find out?

If not, then we are in no position 
to vote on a budget and our attitude 
is sentimental guess-work.

On every wall of our Convention 
hall this fact should be printed, in 
letters large enough to read. •

The source of our money for the 
work o f the Church is the parish. Yet 
it is true, beyond question of a doubt, 
that hundreds of parishes are less 
able to give, are weaker in numbers 
and resources, than they were ten 
years ago. This is the final trouble 
with our budget, and the final cause 
o f our deficits.

Does this Church have the moral 
courage to discover how many of its 
parishes are in process of decay, and 
to face the consequences of its dis
covery?

I f  it will do so, it can correct the 
condition. I f it will not do so, then
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we shall have a repetition of this de
ficit-raising in 1928, only the amount 
will be larger.

It is difficult to write these words, 
but loyalty to our Church forces me 
to do so. Blind enthusiasm, and blind 
activity are not unmixed virtues.

Convention Nominates 
New Bishops

TN open session on Thursday mem-
bers of the House o f Bishops 

made nominations for bishops of 
missionary districts now vacant in 
the districts of Idaho, Arizona, 
Kyoto, Liberia and Mexico. Nomin
ations also were made for a suffra
gan for Southern Brazil. The ac
tion on Mexico came as a surprise 
following a secret session in council 
to discuss the delicate aspects in the 
Mexican situation. It has been the 
custom to make nominations in 
secret.

Those nominated were as follows:
To be suffragan Bishop o f South

ern Brazil— The Rev. William M. M. 
Thomas, headmaster of the Southern 
Cross school at Porto Alegre, Brazil.

To be bishop of Idaho— Dean 
Paul Roberts of the Boise cathedral; 
the Rev. Middleton S. Barnwell, gen
eral secretary of the field depart
ment of the church; the Rev. George 
Davidson of St. John’s church, Los 
Angeles; the Rev. Thomas Casidy 
of All Saints’ church, Omaha; Dean 
Stephen McGinley of Trinity cathe
dral, Omaha; the Rev. Archibald M. 
Judd of Harrisburg; the Rev. Ken
neth R. Forbes of Boston; the Rev. 
Homer A. Flint of Pittsburg; the 
Rev. E. Ruffin Jones, Williamsburg, 
Va.

To be bishop of Arizona —  The 
Rev. Walter Mitchell o f Trenton, 
N. J.; Dean William Scarlett of 
Christ’s Church Cathedral, St. Louis; 
the Rev. Frank Elmer Wilson of 
Eau Claire, Wis.

To be bishop of Kyoto— The Rev. 
Artley D. Parson of New York; the 
Rev. Frank Elmer Wilson o f Eau 
Claire, Wis.

To be bishop of Liberia —  The 
Venerable William C. Claiborne, 
archdeacon of Tennessee; Father 
Robert Erskine Campbell, Order of 
the Holy Cross, prior o f the Masam- 
bulam, Africa, monastery school, 
and the Rev. Gardiner L. Tucker of 
Houma, La.

To be bishop of Mexico —  The 
Rev. George Craig Stewart, St. 
Luke’s church, Evanston, n i .; the 
Rev. Henry D. Phillips, former chap
lain of Sewanee, Columbia, S. C.; 
the Rev. Frank W. Creighton, St. 
Ann’s church, Brooklyn; Dean Fran
cis White, Cleveland; the Rev. W.
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C. Wittaker, Knoxville, Tenn.; the 
Rev. H. P. Abbott, Baltimore; the 
Right Reverend F. D. Howden, now 
bishop of New Mexico; the Rev. 
Walter B. Capers, Jackson, Miss.; 
the Rev. Robert W. Stewart of 
Philadelphia; the Rev. Thomas J. 
Lacey, New York.

This is the first time that nom
inations for missionary bishops has 
been made in open session. The 
elections are to hold over for  a day 
or two thus enabling delegates to 
discuss the merits o f the candidates 
and also to give the candidates an 
opportunity to decline to stand for 
election.

Report from  Meeting of 
Woman’s Auxiliary

M ISS GRACE LINDLEY, o f New 
York, was re-elected executive 

secretary, and eight members of the 
executive board of the Women’s Aux
iliary were elected at Thursday aft
ernoon’s session of that body at Jeru
salem Temple. Miss Lindley was 
without opposition, and received 99 
out of the 104 diocesan votes cast.

According to Mrs. Deems, chairman 
of the nominating committee, from 
California, no member of the board 
can serve more than two terms of 
three years each, and there were 
eight of the present members who 
were therefore not eligible for re-elec
tion.

These are Miss Eva Cory o f Massa
chusetts, Miss Elizabeth Mathews of 
Southern Ohio, Mrs. Marcelline Ad
ams o f Pittsburgh, Miss Nannie Hite 
Winston of Kentucky, Mrs. W. J. 
Loaring Clark o f Tennessee, Mrs. C. 
R. Pancoast of Pennsylvania, Mrs. 
A. S. Phelps of New Jersey, Mrs. H. 
B. Butler of Chicago.

The eight members elected to fill 
their places are: Mrs. Robert Burk- 
ham, of St. Louis, chairman of the 
resolutions committee of this trien
nial; Mrs. Wilson Johnston, of Ore
gon; Mrs. Herbert Pay son, of Maine; 
Mrs. Kingman Robins, of Western 
New York, chairman of the last tri
ennial board; Mrs. Samuel Thorne, 
of New York, president of the New 
York auxiliary branch; Miss Lucy 
Sturgis, of Massachusetts, a leader 
of student church work; Mrs. Allan 
McGregor, o f Southern Ohio; and 
Mrs. E. J. Randall, of Chicago.

The representatives o f the eight 
provinces elected are: Mrs. Fisher of 
Western Massachusetts, province one; 
Mrs. Boynton, of Newark, province 
two; Miss Louise Davis, of Virginia, 
province three; Miss Margaret Weed, 
of Florida, province four; Mrs. Bus
sey, of Milwaukee, province five; Mrs. 
Leete, o f the Pacific coast, province 
six; Mrs. Tolamane, of Texas, prov
ince seven; and Miss McGill, of Los

Angeles, province eight.
Miss Grace Lindley, who has been 

executive secretary o f the auxiliary 
since 1916, announced that she would 
retain all of the auxiliary secretaries 
under her for this next triennium. 
These are: Miss Emily C. Tillotson, 
educational secretary; Miss Laura F. 
Boyer, assistant educational secre
tary; Mrs. G. B. K. Wade, supply 
secretary; and Miss Ellen I. Flan
ders, office secretary.

RESOLUTION ADOPTED
Resolution for supporting the field 

department of the national council in 
its promotion of organization and co
operation in the parish, was adopted 
in the afternoon session after sever
al hours of dissention. Addition of 
$5,000 to the United Thank Offering 
of the women of the Episcopal Church 
since the bulk of the offering, $904,- 
514, was turned in last Thursday, 
was announced. Funds for training 
missionaries and $30,000 for erec
tion or completion of buildings in the 
missionary field will be set aside 
from the United, Thank Offering of 
1928, it was decided. Further show
ing its faith in the thank offering, 
the auxiliary voted to arrange with 
the proper authorities of the National 
Council for pensions for retired and 
disabled workers, and, i f  possible, an 
increase in salary for missionaries in 
the field.

The circle plan, which calls for a 
division of the auxiliary women in 
the diocese into circles or groups with 
a chairman and educational secretary 
for each one, will be adopted, it was 
decided at a conference of diocesan 
presidents, held in connection with 
the conference of diocesan and parish 
officers. ,

SEEK NEW LIFE
Miss Grace Lindley, urged the di

ocesan presidents to reorganize the 
societies of the Women’s Auxiliary 
which have become dormant, and to 
visit each parish branch of the dio
cese and keep in closer touch with 
the work being done.

Resolutions were also passed urg
ing Christians to participate in a 
“ constructive program of education 
for peace”  and to work for “ the pro
motion o f international and inter-ra
cial good-will.”  The resolution,
which was presented by Mrs. W. P. 
Remington, declares that “ war is con
trary to the teachings of Jesus Christ 
and that the causes of war are ignor
ance, prejudice, selfishness and
greed.”

The Rt. Rev. Frederick Burgess, 
bishop o f Long Island, died at his 
home in Garden City, last Thursday. 
The Rev. Ernest M. Stires, rector 
o f St. Thomas’s, New York, will be 
consecrated bishop o f Long Island 
on Nov. 24th.
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Bishop Anderson 
of Chicago, one of the 
most popular speakers 

at Convention

Bishop Manning 
of New York, is leading 

in House of Bishops

Bishop Burleson 
of South Dakota figures 

prominently in 
Convention

Mr. H. C. Wychoff 
of California, a leading 

member of House 
of Deputies

Bishop Mikell 
of Atlanta is coming 
to the front in House 

of Bishops

Bishop Moreland 
of Sacramento, haa 

much to say on 
Family Life
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Bishop Brown 
of Virginia, the Chairman 

of House of Bishops

Mr. Samuel Mather 
of Ohio, one of the most 

prominent laymen of 
the Church.

Rev. W. H. Milton, 
a leading representative 

of the South

Rev. George Craig Stewart 
of Chicago, whose speeches 

are most effective
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Bishop Bratton 
was too ill to read 

the Convention 
Sermon

Bishop Perry
of Rhode Island is a leader 

for Church Unity
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General News From  
New Orleans

By Wilhiam B. Spofford 
Let’s see. First o f all, it’s hot. 

I ’m talking about New Orleans, of 
course. Awfully hot —  so hot that 
I am willing to wager my last sum
mer’s straw hat that every one of 
the fellers writing for the paper from 
New Orleans mention it in the first 
paragraph. It is alright for  me to 
do that. I sat in on a discussion on 
gambling last night, and the bishop 
in the crowd assured us that it was 
alright to bet providing the amount 
was not large. I won’t give you his 
name —  he says he is very busy 
and there is no use in bothering him 
with a lot of letters protesting such 
a statement before a young man like 
myself.

* * *
If any of the other fellows writing 

from New Orleans can tell you what 
it is all about I shall be very glad. 
Everyone is rushing about as much 
as the heat will allow, apparently 
bent on some important mission, but 
for the life of me I can’t find out 
what it is. Maybe the heat is throw
ing them off their balance. As near 
as I can tell the most important fact 
at the present moment is that the 
w'orld series stands at a tie, with 
Walter Johnson likely to pitch tomor
row. And even that will be dead 
news by the time you read this.

As for the heat, it has at least 
prompted one man to change his mind 
on a historic event. The Rev. George 
Craig Stewart of Chicago, in giving 
up a game of golf on the 8th hole, is 
reported to have said: “ In any case I 
now understand the South’s position

t t & s f f m g i a j t  © a t i y s i i r a l
A  Witness for Christ in the Capital o f the Nation 

^  ♦ ♦ ♦
THE CHAPTER appeals to Churchmen throughout the 
country for gifts, large and small, to continue the work 
of building now proceeding, and to maintain its work, 
Missionary, Education, Charitable, for the benefit o f  the 
whole Church. ^

Chartered under Act o f  Congress.
Administered by a representative Board of Trustees 0» 

leading business men, Clergymen and Bishops.
Full information will be given by the Bishop o f Wash

ington, or the Dean, Cathedral Offices, Mount St. Alban. 
Washington, D. C .t who will receive and acknowledge 
all contributions,'

« „ * * 4
Legal Title for Use in Making Willst

'th e Protestant Episcopal Cathedral Foundation 
-of the District o f  Columbia
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BLACK FACE TYPE
BIBLES

The Only Self-Pronouncing Black 
Face Type Bibles Published 

Best for Young and Old—Home and 
School—Teachers and Students 

Send fo r  Illustrated Catalog 
THE JOHN C. WINSTON CO., Publishers

American Bible Headquarters 
456 WINSTON BUILDING PHILADELPHIA

during the Civil War. Certainly no 
white man in this part of the country 
has any right to work.”

Then too it makes for democracy, 
this heat. You can’t, for the life of 
you, tell the bishops from the laity. 
They are all going about with palm 
beach suits, and soft collars . . . those 
of them that are wearing any collars 
at all. The only way I can tell them 
apart is that the laymen have creases 
in their trousers, while the suits of 
the bishops bag badly at the knees.

H* H* H«
Sunday was a day of rest . . . that 

is there was nothing much officially 
going on. Of course there were great 
services in all of the churches within 
a radius o f several hundred miles o f 
New Orleans with the notables of the 
Church occupying the pulpits.

* Hs *
The revision of the Prayer Book is

taking up practically all of the time 
of the House o f Deputies. The 
changes which are passed at the Con
vention three years ago are all going 
through apparently. Got that “ obey” 
out o f the marriage service. On the 
clerical vote 52 dioceses voted to 
strike it out, 10 voted to retain it, 
while 9 were evently divided. The lay 
roll call showed 45 dioceses for  taking 
out the word, 18 for retaining it, 
while 6 were divided.

* Hs *
“ And with all of my worldly goods 

I thee endow”  is to be taken out of 
the service too. All o f which, I 
imagine, won’t make a great deal of

lORIALS IN CARVED WOOD' 
►PEWS* ALTARS♦PULPITS < 

SUNDAY SCHOOL* 
♦SEATING*

JHjnfrtcanjSeirtmgGomjianjj
1 0 2 4  LYTTON BUILDING CHICAGO

Cured Her
Rheumatism

Knowing from terrible experience the 
suffering caused by rheumatism, Mrs. J.

Hurst, who lives at 204 Davis Avenue, 
D-18, Bloomington, 111., is so thankful at 
having cured herself that out of pure 
gratitude she is anxious to tell all other 
sufferers just how to get rid of their tor
ture by a simple way at home.

Mrs. Hurst has nothing to sell. Merely 
cut out this notice, mail it to her with 
your own name and address, and she will 
gladly send you this valuable informa
tion entirely free. Write her at once be
fore you forget.

difference in the way we live in the 
four walls of our homes. As one man 
here said . . .  a very wise man: “ My 
wife always obeys me. I find out 
what she proposes to do and then ask 
her to do it.”

H: He Hs
The Rev. C. F. Collins of Arkansas 

had folks laughing when this matter 
came up for discussion. He said it 
made the service a bundle of incon
sistencies. “ To take out the word 
“ obey”  means that the giving away 
of the bride, which denotes a sense 
of proprietorship, is silly.”  Then he 
did not like the dropping of the words 
“ as Isaac and Rebecca lived faithfully 
together”  since it removes one of the 
fine bits o f sentiment in the service. 
Every one laughed at this remark, 
though I am not quite sure just why. 
Any way Mr. Collins was defeated. 
The service is changed, as far as the 
House of Deputies is concerned.

ADDRESS CHANGED

H U m a i i a l  S t a t e d  ( ¡ T a a s

Httthflittg

3ffrattz ilayrr
of Hiumrlj, 3ttr.

Wasepl| p. Sicily, President

Sole Agents in the United States and 
Canada for

JHapr $c (Eo.of
1220-1222 Woolworth Bldg., New York 

Telephone Whitehall 3631

ST . M A R K ’S 
L E A G U E  O F  
INTERCESSION

Literature exhibit in the 
Witness Headquarters at New 
Orleans.

THE GREEN BOOK
on Church membership gives a 
brief history of the Baptismal 
and Communion Offices and 
shows the special blessing at
tached to the Chalice.

Price 50c.

1625 Locust St. Philadelphia.
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Just what the bishops will do with it 
remains to be seen.

* * *
We’ll be able to tell you in this issue 

who is to be the new President Bish
op. As I write this the election is yet 
to take place. Bishop Reese o f South
ern Ohio, who was a strong candidate 
is out of it. Bishop Vincent, the dio
cesan of S. Ohio, resigned from 
his office in order that the way might 
be clear for Bishop Reese, since a 
Coadjutor Bishop cannot hold the of
fice. When this resignation came be
fore the House of Bishops it was 
Bishop Reese who caused the House 
to refuse to accept the resignation. 
He pointed out, in a very stirring ad
dress, that while Bishop Vincent was 
over 80 years old he was still one o f 
the most energetic men in the House 
— “ A bachelor who is wedded to 
the Church —  his Episcopal ring is 
his wedding ring.”  The speech 
brought applause, and still more ap
plause when Bishop Vincent resumed 
his seat.

* * *
In considering Prayer Book chan

ges the House of Bishops voted to 
include in the calendar of festivals 
the days of St. Ann, mother o f the 
Blessed Virgin, and the Nativity of 
the Blessed Virgin Mary. It is to be 
kept in mind that all of these matters 
and proposed changes have to be 
passed at two Conventions, by both 
Houses.

* * *
The Daughters of the King, to

gether with the Brotherhood of St. 
Andrew, are urging family Bible 
reading and family prayer. The con
vention of the Daughters of the King 
ended on Monday, the 12th, after a 
most inspiring three days, during 
which they listened to reports o f the 
officers scattered throughout the 
country.

* * *
The Kuling School, said to be the 

most important factor in the mission 
work in China, was the subject o f a 
mass meeting on Tuesday night, with 
Bishop Roots and Bishop Brent as 
the speakers, with Bishop Lloyd act
ing as chairman.

* * *
Oh, yes. Bishop Brown; I must say 

a word about him. Well, there is not 
much to it down in these parts— ex
cept in the papers. Nobody at the 
Convention seems to be the least in
terested in the matter. He has been 
deposed—that happened last Monday 
morning—in St. Paul’s Church, with 
a mere handful of people on hand to 
hear the sentence read by Bishop Tal- 
hot. Bishop Talbot, as the Presiding 
Bishop, appeared in court on Wednes
day to show cause for the action, be
fore Judge Burns of the United States 

(Continued Column 3)

Search Your Attic 
For Old Stamps

Fortunes Have Been Found 
on Old Envelopes

Many old stamps, both U. S. and Con
federate, are worth from $50 to $5,000. 
The hobby of stamp collecting is of far 
greater importance nowadays than in 
times past when it was generally consid
ered as a pastime for schoolboys only. 
Today collectors eagerly seek out and pay 
huge prices for those stamps which are 
scarce to the point of being worth hun
dreds or even thousands of dollars. Last 
year in Paris at a stamp sale one stamp 
of British Guiana was sold for $32,500— 
this being the highest price ever paid for 
a single stamp. People who make a bon
fire ■' of “grandfather’s letters” do not 
realize they may be burning rare stamps, 
which if sold might make them rich.

Shown below are illustrations of a few 
rare stamps and the amounts Mr. Brooks 
agrees to pay to anyone who may find 
them. Besides these are many others of 
equal value.

Alexandria, V a -, 184S 
$ 50 00 .00

M illbury, M ass., 1847  
$ 1 5 0 0 .0 0

S t. Louis, M o ., 1845 Athens,Ga.,1861 (R ed)
$ 1 0 0 0 .0 0  $ 4 0 0 .0 0

Make a thorough search through at
tics and storerooms for old letters mailed 
from 1845 to 1870. Keep the letters if 
you wish, but send the envelopes (or 
folded letters) to Mr. Harold C. Brooks, 
Box 268, Marshall, Michigan. Mr. 
Brooks, who is mayor of his city, is a 
private collector and is said to pay better 
prices than a dealer. During the past 
twelve years he has paid thousands of 
dollars for envelopes bearing old stamps. 
He specializes in United States and Con
federate stamps, but also collects Cana
dian and other foreign issues, provided 
they are on the original envelopes and 
mailed not later than 1870. Loose stamps 
he does not buy except very old issues 
unused or mounted collections formed 
before 1880. Revenue stamps such as 
found on old photographs, mortgages, 
deeds, etc., are not wanted. Other things 
like old coins, Confederate money, old

relics, may have value but he is not in
terested in these.

Besides the rarities, Mr. Brooks buys 
many of the commoner stamps, so noth
ing should be thrown away even though 
many stamps appear to be exact dupli
cates. Stamps should not be cut off as 
any stamp on the original envelope is 
worth more, collectors being interested 
in the postmark as well as the stamp. 
Nothing should be written on the face of 
the envelope. When making up a bunch 
of envelopes, be sure they are well 
wrapped and protected with cardboard to 
prevent their'becoming wrinkled in tran
sit. If you have reason to believe your 
envelopes are of special value send them 
by registered or insured mail. The ad
vertising manager of T h e  W it n e s s  has 
known Mr. Brooks for many years, and 
you may place fullest confidence in his 
integrity. On receipt of envelopes he will 
examine them and report promptly their 
value. If they are not purchased, he 
guarantees to return them in good order.

If you have no old letters written dur
i t i  or before the Civil War, show this 
notice to your friends—especially those 
whose families have lived in the same 
house for several generations. Many old 
families, old banks and law firms still 
have stored away hundreds of letters, 
waiting either to be burned or sold for 
large sums. Before destroying such en
velopes or folded letters investigate their 
value. Mr. Brooks’ address is as fol-. 
lows :

HAROLD C. BROOKS,
Box 268, Marshall, Mich.

NEW ORLEANS NOTES

(Continued from Column One) 
District Court. That, apparently, is 
the end of the matter.

* * *
Here is a suggestion that has been 

passed on to me by a distinguished 
clergyman who is a member of the 
House of Deputies: “ A  most valuable 
proceeding for the enlightenment of 
th6 Church would be a comprehensive 
survey of the Church during the last 
ten years to determine exactly what 
permanent results have been secured 
from our large expenditures o f money. 
Could not a disinterested group of 
men make a survey and a report? 
Nothing could be more gratifying to 
the generous laymen than to have an 
assurance that money expended ac
tually promoted the work of the 
Church.”

* * *
This matter of the Budget seems to 

be sailing along in grand style. I 
haven’t talked to anyone here yet who 
feels that the budget ought to be cut. 
The whole matter has been explained 
by Mr. Franklin and the others from 
1  281.”

* * *
Dr. E. S. Cowles, who is a mem

ber o f the commission on faith heal
ing, is stirring up a rumpus over the 
majority report o f the commission. 
It is for  those who know more about 
the matter, and who know more
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about Dr. Cowles and his work to 
have opinions on the matter.

* * *
Girls’ Friendly Society reception 

at convention last week —  200 of 
them about they say. Their exhibit 
shown near the Bienville Hotel, 
where some people, mostly bishops, 
sleep for  a dollar an hour.

* * *
Official celebration o f the 1600th 

anniversary o f the Council o f  Nicea 
was celebrated by the convention 
last Sunday. The addresses were 
made by Bishop Talbot, Bishop Gai- 
lor, Bishop Murray and Bishop I. P. 
Johnson.

* * *
Mass meeting on Evangelism. 

Not so many there, but it was a 
fine meeting just the same. Bishop 
Johnson, Rev. Floyd Tomkins o f 
Philadelphia, Rev. J. A. Schaad o f 
Augusta and Rev. Loaring Clarke, 
the national missioner.

* Hfi *
Young people are having their 

time in New Orleans too, with mass 
meetings, banquets, and all the rest 
o f it. Bishop Quin is, o f course, 
heading it up. Karl Block too.

* * *
The society for the sanctity o f

CHURCHMEN’S PILGRIMAGE  
TO THE H OLY LAND.

Under the direction of Bishop Shayler of 
Nebraska, April 9—June 3, 1926. Endorsed by 
Bishops and leading clergymen. Price exceed
ingly moderate. OBJECTIVES PRIMARILY 
RELIGIOUS.

Address BUSINESS MANAGER, CHURCH
MEN’S PILGRIMAGE, 442-D, Park Square 
Building, Boston, Mass.

BOARD AND ROOM 
SISTERS OF THE HOLY NATIVITY— 

House of Retreat and Rest. Bay Shore, 
Long Island, iN. Y. References required.

ALTAR FURNISHINGS 
THE CATHEDRAL STUDIO AND SIS- 

ters of the Church (of London, Eng
land). All Church embroideries and mate
rials. Stoles with crosses from |7.50; 
burse and veil from $15. Surplices and ex
quisite Altar linens. Church vestments im
ported free of duty. Miss L. V. Mackrille, 
11 West Kirke St., Chevy Chase, Washing
ton, D. C. Tel. Cleveland 52.

ALBS, BIRETTAS, CASSOCKS, CHAS- 
ubles, Copes, Gowns, Hoods, Maniples, 

Mitres, Rochets, Stocks, Stoles, Surplices. 
Complete sets of best Linen Vestments 
with Outlined Cross, consisting of Alb. 

Chasuble, Amice, Stole, Maniple and Girdle, 
$35.00 and $22.00. Post free. MOWBRAY’S, 
28 Margaret St., London, W. 1 and Oxford, 
England.

THE WARHAM GUILD WAS ESTABLISH- 
ed in 1913 for the making of all “ Orna

ments of the Church and of the Ministers 
thereof.”  It supplies Surplices and Vest
ments, and furnishes Altars, etc. All work 
designed  ̂and made by artiste and craftsmen. 
Descriptive leaflet from The Secretary, THE 
WARHAM GUILD, Ltd., 72 Margaret Street, 
London, W. I., England.

ALTAR GUILDS
PURE LINEN FOR ALL CHURCH USES 

—Special 36-in. 1800 universally liked for 
flne Surplices, $1.25 per yard. Write for 
samples. MARY FAWCETT, 115 Frank
lin St., New York City.

marriage, which is seeking to make 
it impossible for  a person to be re
married by the Church after divorce 
is finding opposition, heading by 
Bishop Darlington o f Harrisburg, 
who favors the right o f the innocent 
party to remarry.

 ̂ 7
Every organization in any way 

connected with the Church is repre
sented at New Orleans.

s*e if:

Church Periodical Club had a 
mass meeting —  Deaconesses are 
much in evidence— Church League 
for Industrial Democracy is car
rying on— St. Barnabas Guild for  
nurses, held a two day convention—  
American Church Institute fo r  Ne
groes held a mass meeting, with 20

feliers there singing negro spirit
uels in a way to set you tingling__
Brother o f St. Andrew, a meeting 
with a dandy speech by Bishop Wise.

|mmmmmmimmim!mmmiiiiiimiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiii]|||||

| THE OAKES HOME
5 A  Church Home for Sick Strangers |
= Denver, Colorado =

E Hi

• .............

1  B  UILT in 1891 * , Has cared for over 15,000 guests from z  
E every part of the country. The great purpose is to give 5
= a Churchly Home of refinement and spiritual help, to those £ 
EE obliged to seek renewed health away from home in this alti- E 
E tude and unexcelled dry country of Colorado. Also to ex- jjj 
s  tend every means, sanitary and scientific, requisite to the i  
E proper caring for those sick with tuberculosis. E
— Each guest is free to choose his own physician, this giving E
E greater opportunity to select from the excellent and skilled = 
“  number in Denver, who have no superiors. ~

E Rates, from $12.50  to $40 a week. E
= Rooms single or en suite E
E B O A R D  O F  D IR E C T O R S  E
=  Rt. Rev. L P. Johnson, D. D., President Rev. Frederick W . Oakes, B. D., E
— Rt. Rev. Fred Ingley, D. D., Bishop Co- Chairman, Vice President and Treas. ¡5
— adjutor Rodney J. Bardwell, Atty. A t Law —
— James H. Cowles, Secretary J. M. Kennedy J r  5

W . W . Grant, Jr., A tty. A t Law ’ " 5

=  F O R  F U R T H E R  IN F O R M A T IO N  A P P L Y  TO  E
E REV. FREDERICK W . OAKES, A . B., B. D. I 
E THE OAKES HOME DENVER §
iimimmimmimmii.iuiiiJiiimimmimmimmiiiiiiiiiiiiiimiiimiiiiMiiiiimiiuiiiji

■m
in
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SERVICES IN LEADING CHURCHES

CLEVELAND

Trinity Cathedral
Very Rev. Francis S. White, D. D., Dean. 

¡Sundays at 8, 11 and 4.
Daily at 8. 11 and 4.

BALTIMORE

Grace and St. Peter's
Park Ave. and Monument St.

Hector: H. P. Almon Abbott, M.A., D.D. 
Sundays:

8 A. M.—Holy Communion.
11 A. M.—Morning Prayer and Sermon 

(First Sunday in each month 
Holy Communion).

8 P. M.—Baptisms.
8 p, M— Evening Prayer and Sermop

CHICAGO

Grace
St. Luke’B Hospital Chapel 

1416 Indiana Avenue 
(Until New Church Is Built)

Rev. Wm. Otis Waters, S.T.D., Rector 
Sunday Services: 8 and 11 A. M., 7:30 

P. M.

St. Paul's
Dorchester Ave. and Fiftieth St.

Rev. George H. Thomas, Rector. 
Sundays at 8, 9 :30 and 11 A. M. and 

1:46 P. M.
Holy Days at 10 A. M.

The Atonement
5749 Eenmore Avenue 

Rev. Frederic S. Fleming, Rector. 
Sundays: 7:30, 9:30, 11 A. M.; 5 P. M. 
Daily: 7:30, 9:00 and 5:30.

(Fridays—10:30 additional).

St. Chrysostom's
1424 North Dearborn Parkway 

Rev. iNorman Hutton, S. T. D., Rector. 
Sundays: 8, 9:30, 11 and 4:30 P. M. 
Tuesdays at 10 A. M.: Thursdays at 8 

P. M.

EVANSTON

St. Luke's
Rev. G. C. Stewart, D. D., Rector 

Sundays: 7:30, 8:15, 11:00 and 4:30. 
Daily: 7:30 and 5:00.
All sittings free and unassigned.
Prom Chicago, get off at Main Street, 

one block east and one north. _______

BOSTON

Trinity
Copley Square

Rev. Henry K. Sherrill, Rector. 
^Sundays: 8, Holy Communion; 9:30, 
hurch School; 11, Morning Prayer and 

Sermon (first Sunday of month, Holy 
Communion and Sermon); 4, Service and 
Vddress; 5:30, Young Peoples Fellowship; 
7:30. Service and Address.

Wednesdays and Holy Days: 12:10, Holy 
' omnmnion.

ATLANTIC CITY

The Ascension
Pacific and Kentucky Avenues 

Rev. H. Eugene Allston Durell, M. A.
„ days '• 7 :30> Eucharist; 10:30, Matins; 

IZjOO, Eucharist; 8:00, Evensong.
Daily: 7:30, Eucharist; 10:30, Matins, 

Monday, Tuesday, Saturday; Litany, Wed
nesday. Friday; Eucharist, Thursday and 
Holy Days.

NEW YORK

Cathedral o f St. John the 
Divine

Sunday Services: 8, 10:15 and 11 a. m .;
4 p. m. .

Week-day Services: 7:30 and 10 a. m .;
5 p. m. (Choral except Mondays and 
Saturdays).

The Incarnation
Madison Avenue and 35th Street 

Rev. H. Percy Silver, S. T. D., Rector. 
Sundays : 8, 10 and 11 a. m., 4 p. m. 

Daily: 12:20 p. m.

Trinity
Broadway and Wall Street 

Rev. Caleb R. Stetson, S.T.D., Rector 
Sundays: 7:30, 9:00, 11:30 and 3:30. 
Daily: 7:15, 12:00 and 4:45.

Church of the Heavenly Rest
and CHAPEL BELOVED DISCIPLE

iRev. Henry Darlington, D. D., Rector. 
Sundays: 8, 10, 11 A. M. and 8 P. M. 
Saints’ D ays: Holy Communion, 7 :30 and 

11 A. M.

BUFFALO

St. Paul's Cathedral
Rev. Charles A. Jessup, D.D., Rector. 
Sundays: 8 and 11 A. M., 4 P. M. 
Week Days: 8 A. M., Noonday.
Holy Days and Thursdays: 11 A. M.

CINCINNATI

St. Paul's Cathedral
Corner Seventh and Plum 

Very iRev. Edgar Jones, Ph.D., Dean 
Sundays: 7:30, 11 A. M., and 7:45 P. M.

Week Days: 7:30 A« M.
Holy Days and Wednesdays. 10 A. M.

Christ Church
Rev. Frank H. Nelson and Rev. Warren 

C. Herrick.
Sundays : 8 :45 and 11 A. M. and 7 :45

P. M.
Daily : 12:10 P. M.
Saints’ Days: Holy Communion, 10 A. M.

DALLAS

St. Matthew's Cathedral
Very Rev. Robert S. Chalmers, Dean. 
Rev. B. L. Smith, Associate Priest. 

Sundays: 8 and 10:45 A. M. and 7:45 P'. 
t.
Daily Services: 7 :30, 9 :30 and 5 :30.

PHILADELPHIA

St. Jame's Church
22nd and Walnut Streets 

Rev. John Mockridge, Rector. 
Sundays: 8 and 11 A. M., 8 P. M.
Week days: 7:30 and 9 A. M., 6 P. M. 
Thursdays and Holy Days: 10 A. M.

ST. PAUL

Church o f St. John the 
Evangelist

Portland Ave. and Kent Street 
Rev. F. D. Butler, B. D., Rector 

SUNDAY SERVICES 
8 :00 A. M. Holy Communion.
11:00 A. M. Morning Prayer and Ser

mon. (First Sunday in each month Holy 
Communion).

ALL WELCOME

MINNEAPOLIS

Gethsemane
4th Avenue South, at 9th Street.

Rev. Don Frank Fenn, B. D., Rector. 
Sundays: 8 and 11 A. M., 7:45 P. M. 
Wednesdays, Thursdays and Holy 

Days.

ALBAN Y

A ll Saints Cathedral
Swan and Elk Sts.

The Very Rev Charles C W. Carver,
B. D., Dean.

Sundays: 7:30 A. M .; Church School 
9:45 A. M .; Sung Eucharist 11 A. M .; 
Choral Evensong 4 P. M.

Week Days: 7:30 A. M., 9, and 5:30 
P. M. Wednesday and Friday the Litany 
after Matins. Thursday and Holy Days 
.he Holy Eucharist 11 A. M.

DENVER

St. John's Cathedral
14th Ave., Washington and Clarkson. 

Very Rev. B. D. Dagwell, Dean.
Rev. Jonathan Watson, D. D., Assistant.

Sunday Services : 7 :30, 11:00 A. M.,
7:30 P. M.; Church School, 9:30 A. M.; 
Young People’s Society. 6:00 P. M._____

MILWAUKEE

A ll Saints Cathedral
Cor. Juneau Ave. and Marshall St. 

Very Rev. C. S. Hutchinson, D. D., Dean. 
Sundays: 7:30, 11:00, 7:30.
Week Days: 7:00 and 5:00.
Holy Days: 9:30.

St. Paul's
Cor. Marshall and Knapp Streets 

Rev. Holmes Whitmore, Rector 
Sundays: 8:00, 9:30, 11:00, 4:30.
Saints’ Days and Tuesdays, 9:30 a. m. 
Wells-Downer Cars to Marshall Street

St. Mark's
Hackett Ave. and Belleview Place.
Rev. E. Reginald Williams,- Rector. 
Sundays 8 :00, 9 :30, 11:00 and 7 :00. 
Gamma Kappa Delta Club 6:00 p. m. 
Sheldon B. Foote, Mus. Bac., F. A. G. O. 

Choirmaster.
Wells-Downer Cars to Belleview Place.

AUGUSTA, MAINE

St. Mark's
Rev. Stuart B. Purves, D.D„ Rector 
Sundays: 7:30, 10:30, and 7:30 p. m. 
Dally: 8:30 a. m.
The Church attended by summer visitors 

within a radius of 50 miles.
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W hat the National Council is and what it does.

W hat work, at home and abroad, is carried on in the name 
of the whole Church.

W hat is included in the National Budget.

Told in the

GENERAL CHURCH PROGRAM
FOR 1926-1928

In figures 
In narrative
In illustrations and maps

Every reader will find it a revelation and an inspiration. 

Indispensable for study classes and discussion groups. 

Figures can be very fascinating when they are humanized.

Secure yotir copy from

THE BOOK STORE
281 Fourth Ave., New York City

Price fifty cents, postpaid
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SCHOOLS :

(Hip Gknrral
g ^ m u ta rg

Three-year undergraduate course of 
prescribed and elective study.

Fourth-year course for graduates, o f
fering larger opportunity for specializa
tion.

Provision for more advanced wort, lead
ing to degrees of S. T. M. and S. T. D.

ADDRESS

THE DEAN
]. Chelsea Square New York City

Episcopal Theological School 
Cambridge, Mass.

Affiliated with Harvard University

For catalogue, address 
THE DEAN

Berkeley Divinity 
School

Middletown, Connecticut 
Address:

REV. WILLIAM PALMER LADD, Dean.

COLLEGES

ST. STEPHEN’S COLLEGE
A CHURCH COLLEGE OE ARTS AND 

LETTERS, with four years’ work, lead
ing to the degree of B.A. It meets the 
highest standards of scholarship set by 
the Middle States College Association and 
features inexpensiveness of living, inti
mate personal companionship of professors 
and students, and sincerity.

The fees are: For tuition, $250 a year; 
for a room, furnished and heated, $125 a 
year; for board in hall, $225 a year; a 
total of $600.

The College is equipped for teaching 
men who, after graduation, are going into 
business or into post-graduate schools of 
medicine, law, theology, journalism, or 
into classical, social or literary research. 
Address Bernard Iddings Bell, President 

ANNANDALE-ON-HUDSON. N. Y.
(Railway Station: Barrytown)

H O B A R T  C O LLEG E
GENEVA, NEW YORK 

' “ The Oddest College of the Church”  
Eounded 1822

Courses leading to the degrees of A.B. 
and B.S. A Faculty of thirty; equipment 
modern and complete. Accredited by the 
principal educational associations of the 
United States. Pleasant living conditions 
and moderate expenses.

For information, address

Rev. Murray Bartlett, D.D.
President.

T R IN IT Y  COLLEGE
HARTFORD, CONN.

SEMINARIES

Virginia Episcopal School
LYNCHBURG, VIRGINIA

Prepares boys at cost for college and uni
versity. Moderate equipment. . Healthy 
location in the mountains of Virginia, 
cost moderate, made possible through 
generosity of the founders. For cata
logue apply to
IRBV. WILLIAM G. PENDLETON, D.D.

St. Mary's School
Concord, N. H.

A HOME-LIKE SCHOOL FOR GIRLS 
College Preparatory and General Courses 

MARY EVERETT LADD, B. L., 
Headmistress

H OW E SCHOOL
HOWE, INDIANA

A Thorough and Select CHURCH SCHOOL 
for Boys.

Special attention given to College Prepa
ration. The Lower School for Little Boys 
Entirely Separate.
Rev. Charles Herbert Young, M.A., Rector 

ADDRESS P. O. BOX S, HOWE, IND.

BETHANY COLLEGE
A HOME SCHOOL FOR GIRLS 

Topeka, Kansas 
The Rt. Rev. James Wise, D.D., 

Bishop of the Diocese, President 
Accredited High School and Junior Col

lege. Unusual advantages in Music and 
Dramatic Art. 20-acre campus—out-of- 
door athletics.

DIVINITY SCHOOL IN 
PHILADELPHIA

Undergraduate and Graduate Courses. 
Privileges at University of Pennsylvania.

Address:
dean BARTLETT, 42nd and Locust Sts.

SEABUR Y-CARLETON
THEOLOGY LIBERAL ARTS

Best Training — Minimum Cost

For information and catalogue write 
REV. FREDERICK KRAMER, Ph.D., D.D. 

Seabury HaU, Faribault, Minn.

The Protestant Episcopal Theo
logical Seminary in Virginia
For catalogue and other information 

address the Dean.
REV. BERRYMAN GREEN. D.D. 

Theological Seminary Alexandria, Va.

liarrouri JJ lare irfynol 
3 vx (girla

Gambier, Ohio
MISS HARRIETTS MERWIN. Principal.

For 102 Years a Personal College. 
Courses Leading to B. A. and B. S. 

For information Address the Registrar.

®lyr fionaldaiitt 8>djwii
Ilchester, Md.

CHURCH SCHOOL FOR BOYS 
College Preparatory and General Courses. 
Religious Instruction along Catholic lines. 

Individual Guidance.
Rector,

Rev. William A. McClenthen, D. D., 
Rev. Herbert S. Hastings, Headmaster.

RACINE COLLEGE SCHOOL
Founded 1852

Six-year College Preparatory Course, be
ginning with Seventh Grade. Enrollment 
strictly limited to twenty boys per class. 
Every boy recites every lesson every day. 
Personal instruction, individual attention. 
Atmosphere that of a Christian home. 
Modified Military System. Strict require
ments for admission.

Address: The Warden.
Racine College School, Racine, Wisconsin

KEMPER HALL
Under the care of the Sisters of St. Mary. 
An Episcopal school for girls on North 
Shore of Lake Michigan, one hour from 
Chicago. College Preparatory and general 
courses. Music, Art, Domestic Science 
Outdoor and indoor sports. Address, The 
Sister Superior.

St. Katharine's School
Davenport, Iowa

Under the care of the Sisters of St. Mary.
A thorough preparatory course for a 

limited number of girls.
School recommended by Eastern Col

leges. Beautiful grounds. Outdoor sports 
and riding. Address

THE SISTER SUPERIOR
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The Inquiring Reporter
~|~ AST week the Inquiring Reporter 

asked a half dozen delegates to 
the General Convention what they 
considered the greatest accomplish
ment of the Church during the past 
three years. A couple o f very inter
esting answers . . . the other four 
dodged the question. This week the 
Inquiring Reporter asked this ques
tion :

“ What is the Great Task o f the 
Church for  the next Three Years?”  

% * ^
The first man seen was the Rev. 

Mart Gray Smith who came to New 
Orleans from Western New York. 
Here is what he has to say on the 
matter: “ The great task of the 
Church during the next three years 
is to so spiritualize our people and 
the people „ of the community that 
they will realize the needs o f the 
field. The need is not so much for 
money, in spite of the great em
phasis that is being placed on it 
here at the General Convention. Get 
the people to give themselves to God 
and His Church and the money prob
lems will take care of themselves. So 
I say that our chief task is to get 
people to be good Church-going 
folks.”

* * *
From the Rev. R. A. Kirchhoffer 

of the Diocese o f Alabama:
The great task is to educate our 

people so that they will have a real 
grasp and conception of the task that 
the Church is trying to do We must 
educate them all along the line— 
about missions, social service, the 
teachings of the Church, religious 
education— with this knowledge be
hind a Program the Church will be 
able to accomplish something 

* * *
From the Rev. J. A. Schaad, of 

Augusta, Georgia:
The great task of the Church for 

the next three years is to do what 
our Lord told us to do, which is to 
extend his Kingdom at home as well

Did You Have 
Whooping Cough
when y ou  were a child? Remember 
the stuff mother rubbed on  your 
chest that loosened the phlegm and 
brought relief so quickly?
IPs called R o c h e ’ s E m b ro c a t io n  
and is still aiding thousands o f  
little ones throughout the land. 

E ffe c t iv e  f o r  c r o u p  a n d  
c o ld s  o n  th e  c h e s t  t o o  

Sold by A ll  Druggists, or 
E. FOUÇERA & CO., Inc., NewYorknpsai

T H E  W I T N E S S

as abroad. Evangelism is the meth
od— a spiritual movement on the 
part of the entire membership o f the 
Church. -The Benedictus gives us the 
best definition o f Evangelism: “ To 
give knowledge of salvation unto his 
people for  the remission of their 
sins; through the tender mercy of 
our God, whereby the dayspring 
from on high has visited us.”

* ¡H *
The Rev. Robert Gibson, secretary 

o f the Publicity Department of the 
National Council:

Our great task is to bring peopu

October 22, 1925

to Christ and his Church through 
Evangelism. All sorts of methods 
should be used. Not only preaching 
missions, and personal work, but the 
press should be used extensively in 
bringing the message of the Christian 
religion to people.

K a l p n ì i a r

CONFIRMATION
INSTRUCTIONS

-  -  B y  -  -
B ISH O P ' JOHNSON  

50c a Copy; $4.00 a Dozen.

W IT N E SS B O O K S
0140 Cottage Grove Ave., Chicago

The handsomest and most useful Kalendar published 
(T h ir ty -T h ir d  Y ea r) 

THOUSANDS SOLD BY CHURCH SOCIETIES 
K alendar M on th s  in  C olors. Tables of Lessons 

fo r  H o ly  D a y s  a n d  Sundays. Proper Psalms for 
Seasons. D a y s  and  Special Occasions. Tables of 
Psalm s. “ B lack  L ette r ’ ’ Saints D ays 
S a m p le  P o s t p a id  40  c e n t s  Circular Free

ASHBY PRINTING COMPANY
Publishers -  -  E R IE , PA.

Fights Whooping Cough and Croup

RICHARD L. SW A IN ’S HEW  BCOK

WHAT AND W H Y IS MAN?
Contents: W ho M ade G od?; How D id God M ake the Human Body?; Is the M ethod of Human Propagation 

Ideal?; How Is the Soul M qde?; W hy D id  God M ake M an at All?; W hy Were W e N ot Born In Heaven?; Does God 
Cause Earthquakes and"Cyclones?; Where D id Sin Come From?; D id M an “ Fall Upward” ?; W hy Did Jesus Die?- 
W hy D o  Wfe Pray?; For W hat D o  W e Live? Price, S1.75

THE KEY TO FAITH  
by Michael Gershenson 

Translated from  the Russian by Herman Frank. 
Delves to  the bottom  to get at the Imperishable sig

nificance o f  Old Testament religious conceptions. A 
brilliant and original book. Probable price, $1.50

LIBERAL CHRISTIANITY 
by William Pierson Merrill 

D octor Merrill compares Liberal Christianity with 
two types at the opposiie extremes o f Christian faith, 
the Authoritarian and the Humanitarian.

A  book sure to  be talked about. Price, $1.75

SCIENCE A S REVELATION 
by John M .  Watson

“ I  am a business man, but science has been m y hobby 
since boyhood. Well-grounded in orthodoxy in my 
youth, science has led the way for me to a newer, higher 
and holier religious faith which I  wish to  share with my 
readers.”  Probable price, $2.25

THE AIM OF JESUS CHRIST 
by William Forbes Cooley

Reconstructs the objective o f  Jesus and focusses it, 
as a searchlight, on the problem o f civilization and the 
mission of the Church in  this age. Probable price, $2.00

W EEK D AY SERMONS IN KINO’S 
CHAPEL by Various Writers

This volume b y  eighteen representative leaders be
longing to  many denominations strikingly illustrates 
how well they can express a real religious unity when 
required to minister to  the needs o f  men and women In 
the midst o f the work and worry o f  the business day.

Price, $1.75
GRACE AND PERSONALITY 
by John Oman

“ Grace is not a  gift merely given, and works are not 
human resolves merely carried through, for in a right 
relation o f persons, especially father and child, the help 
of the one does not end where the effort o f the other 
begins.”

There’s a whole theology in that sentence which Is 
worked out most inspiringly in detail in these three 
hundred odd pages. Probable price, $2.50

PSYCHOLOGY AND THE CHURCH 
W . R . Matthews, Editor 

Discusses ways that the Church can emulate the in
dustrialist and the advertiser In the use o f “ applied 
psychology”  in  religious work. Probable price, $1.50

J E S U S  O F  N A Z A R E T H  
by Rabbi Joseph Klausner

B y a learned rabbi and an experienced historian, a 
resident o f  Jerusalem. A ll'the light which the Jewish 
race has to  throw on the historic Jesus, and his historic 
environment, is  brought to  a focus here and compared 
with all that the Christian scholarship of twenty cen
turies has to  say o f him, for Klausner has read and 
studied this Christian literature thoroughly.

Price, $4.50
R E A L I T Y  I N  W O R S H I P  
by Willard L. Sperry

I f  every congregation in  the land should purchase ten 
copies o f this book and have ten families in the parish 
read each copy, everybody would notice a subtle change 
in  the atmosphere of the Sunday morning service.

Price, $2.50

C A R D I N A L  I D E A S  O F  IS A IA H  
by Charles E. Jefferson

Dr. Jefferson’s newest work. “ A  study of human 
nature”  (in the person o f Isaiah) and o f national human 
nature (in the State o f Judah) in D r. Jefferson’s best 
style. Price, $1.75

S H A R I N G  I N  C R E A T IO N  
by W .  Cosby Bell

“ Sharing in Creation”  takes the stand that if Chris
tianity needs to  make itself at home in the modem 
world, the same people that tell us so should be willing 
to  own up that the modern world needs even more 
desperately to make itself at home in Christianity.

Price, $2.00

T H E  M O D E R N  R E A D E R ’ S  BIBLE 
by Richard Q. Moulton

The price o f this remarkable book of over 1,700 pages 
containing the Bible complete, including 400 pages ol 
analysis o f  the literary structure o f each of Its 66 books 
has now been reduced to : Cloth, $2.50; Leather (straight 
edges), $4.50.
R E L I G IO N  A N D  M E D IC IN E  IN  

T H E  C H U R C H  
by Edw. S. Cowles

Speaks out in  meeting concerning the type of healer 
who is a throw-back to  pre-scientlflc ages; rakes much 
that Is being done in the name o f psycho-analysis fore 
and aft; condemns those who market Christian Science 
without a license and with the label missing; advocates 
clinics In every city in which doctor, surgeon, psychia
trist and clergyman would co-operate in treating all out 
o f the ordinary cases. Probable price, $0.75

Tile R€©Ctei?Il USC Oi t i l e  U lS lS e  b y  H a rry  E m erson  Fosdick
“ Brother ministers and laymen, it Is a good hook. Read, mark, learn, and inwardly digest it ”

. —  Dean Charles R.Brown.
N o preacher or layman has any right to  condemn it  until he has read every page o f  it— and when he has done 

that he will not want to condemn it.” — The Pittsburgh M ethodist. Price, $1.60
A t you r book store or from

ivew York Chicago Boston THE MACMILLAN COMPANY Atlanta Dallas San Francisco
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